LOUISIANA TAX FREE SHOPPING COMMISSION

Commission Meeting

Monday, October 8, 2018
MINUTES
Meeting Location: Louisiana Department of Revenue
Louisiana Room, 7th Floor

617 N. Third Street

Baton Rouge, Louisiana

10:30 A.M.

Commission Members Present: 
Steve Windham, LTFSC Chairman; Kevin Richard, Deputy Secretary, Louisiana Department of Revenue; Laura Lapeze, Louisiana Treasurer's Office; John Schroeder, State Treasurer
Also Present:
Denise Thevenot, Executive Director, LTFS, Rutha Cayette, LDR Financial Services, Stewart Zachary LDR Financial Services
1.
CALL TO ORDER  
Chairman Steve Windham called the meeting to order at 10:40 a.m. and began with introductions and thanks to everyone for attending.  
2.
MINUTES  
On a motion made by Mr. Richard and seconded by Ms. Lapeze, the minutes for the June 11, 2018 and August 13, 2018 commission meetings were approved.

3.
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 

Ms. Thevenot opened the discussion of the financial statements as presented by explaining the program was showing a loss for the first two months of the fiscal year.  Ms. Thevenot further explained that this was consistent with the trend of previous years, as the summer months are historically slow for Louisiana’s international tourism industry.  
3.
BUDGET 
Mr. Richard introduced the two LDR employees from Financial Services , Ms. Rutha Cayette and Mr. Stewart Zachary, and explained that the LTFS Commission would be exploring the possibility of moving the LTFS operating and program budget under the LDR budget in Schedule 12 of the General Appropriations Act. 

Mr. Windham inquired who the contact person from LTFS/LDR and the contact from LDR/Financial Services would be for further communication regarding the budget.  Mr. Richard stated he would be the administrative contact person for from LTFS Ms. Thevenot, and Ms. Cayette and Mr. Zachary from LDR/Financial Services would be the budget and accounting contacts from LDR/Financial Services.
Treasurer Schroder asked what type of reorganization was planned for the Commission. Mr. Windham responded this would be considered a fiscal reorganization.  The plan was to move all the finances that were previously administered by the Commission and the Commission staff to either a new section within LDR or be placed within a current section as a separate cost center. Ms. Cayette further explained that she would be meeting with DOA Office of Planning and Budget to inquire if LTFS should be set up as a separate appropriations unit within Schedule 12 of the General Appropriations Act or should LTFS it be added as a cost center in LDR’s Tax Collection Program in Agency 440.  Mr. Richard further explained that LDR would be handling many duties for the Commission such as payroll, bill approval and processing and the preparation and monitoring of LFSC’s annual budget. 
Ms. Lapeze and Mr. Zachary explained LTFS currently uses two banks, one for operating expenses and one for refund processing.  Ms. Lapeze explained that a zero-balance account (ZBA) could be setup in Treasury to pay approved refund vouchers. LDR/Financial Services would be responsible for reconciling this the account. Operating expenses of the LTFS would be paid through ISIS which would eliminate the need for a separate operating account and would improve internal control over these expenses
Ms. Lapeze then explained the new zero balance account for payment of refund vouchers will require approval of the bank account from the Cash Management Review Board.  Ms. Lapeze explained this request is initiated by completion and submission of an application to the Cash Management Review Board.  Mr. Windham stated he would handle this process for the LTFS Commission.

Ms. Lapeze notified Mr. Zachary and Ms. Cayette they would have to add language to the appropriations bill stating the LTFS yearly overages would be carried forward and not swept into the state general fund.
Ms. Cayette asked if Ms. Thevenot would provide her with the budgets for the past three years, so she can create an average amount of expenditures per year for a proposed budget.  Mr. Richard asked if he could be sent the proposed budget when it was ready.  Ms. Cayette requested a list of LTFS employees and stated that LTFS would now need TO’s for all of LTFS positions.  Ms. Cayette asked that LTFS begin developing performance indicators for the budget as they would be needed when the budget was approved.
Ms. Lapeze requested the LTFS Commission use a ZBA account to balance LTFS finances every month.

Mr. Richard made a motion for the board to allow LDR to work with the executive director of LTFS to submit a proposed budget and the commission can have continued discussion after the fact.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Lapeze.  
4.
PROGRAM STATUS

Mr. Richard suggested that the flow charts and policy changes be tabled until the following meeting so LTFS Commissioner Caitlin Cain would be able to participate in the discussion.
5.
ACTION ITEMS
Ms. Thevenot explained the new airport in the New Orleans area was going to charge the agency a higher rent monthly than they currently charge.  

Mr. Richard suggested the decision for the refund center in the new airport be tabled until the following Commission meeting after an attempt could be made LDR employees would be able to meet with airport officials.

Treasurer Schroeder asked for additional information before making the decision on closing the Jefferson Parish Lakeside Macy’s refund center.  He asked for historical data on the Macy’s Lakeside refund center and an estimate on how much the center costs the Commission to operate each year.
Treasurer Schroeder asked the decision to be tabled until the following LTFS Commission meeting.

Mr. Richard suggested the decision regarding crewmember eligibility be tabled until he was able to provide Secretary Robinson with all the current information provided by Ms. Thevenot, so a decision could be made at the following LTFS Commission meeting.  Mr. Richard requested a survey of crewmember spending activity.
6.
OTHER ITEMS
Ms. Thevenot brought up two questions that required Commission approval.
First the question was raised as to whether an international visitor was eligible for the program if they had stayed in the country for more than 90 days due to medical reasons beyond their control.  The Commission agreed that these visitors we not eligible for refunds because they did not meet the requirements of the program.

The second question raised was it is acceptable for certain malls to purchase vouchers from the LTFS Commission and use those vouchers to write vouchers for customers for stores that don’t write vouchers for customers or have run out of vouchers.   The Commission agreed that the mall could be considered a refund agent eligible to write vouchers for the stores in need.
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